

LEIGH AND BRANSFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of Leigh and Bransford Parish Council held at Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall at 7.00pm on Tuesday 28 November 2017.

Present:  Mr J Sharp (chairman), Mr B Porter, Mr R Husband, Mr M Gloster, Mr S Seymour, Mr R Nash, Mr P King, Mr G Jones and Mr P Hawkins

In attendance: Mr P Tuthill (County Councillor) – part meeting, two members of the public, J Barker 
(clerk)
57/17
Apologies
There were apologies from Mrs A Jones, Mr D Fereday, Cllr S Rouse and Cllr A Warburton
58/17
a) Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests and any Other Disclosable Interests in items on the Agenda (personal and prejudicial) 



None
b) Notification of any changes to the Register of Interests 

None
Meeting closed for open forum.

Open Forum
Parking in Leigh Sinton – A resident asked why Somers Terrace appears to be being singled out as the focus of concern re drivers leaving insufficient footway for pedestrians to pass parked vehicles, when parking is a village-wide problem. He noted the arrows marked on the footway and asked for clarification regarding any possible alterations and parking restrictions. 
The chairman noted that the parish council had spent considerable time trying to deal with parking issues throughout the village and noted that the focus on Somers Terrace had arisen after numerous complaints from pedestrians with buggies and wheelchairs unable to get past cars parked on the pavement and being forced to walk in the road. One pedestrian had been injured tripping over a step. It was noted that even when an offence has taken place, enforcement is very difficult as the police need to be present at the time. Parking on the road is not a safe alternative as it is a narrow location on a bend. 
The general problem of insufficient parking in the village was discussed at length and the resident suggested using the area around the phone box at Somers Close to create a parking bay. It was noted that the owner of The Old Somers Arms is planning to hire a private parking enforcement company to restrict unauthorised parking in his private layby and car park. He had reported regular problems trying to park outside his property to drop off and pick up goods. Parking is also a problem for people collecting takeaways from the Chinese restaurant. A request for a short term parking bay outside the building has been made to WCC. It is understood the markings on the pavement outside the Old Somers Arms relate to footway and kerb improvements.
59/17
Minutes
The minutes of the parish council and annual meetings held on 26 September 2017 were proposed by Mr Husband, seconded by Mr Nash and approved unanimously.

60/17
Reports from representatives of other bodies:


Worcestershire County Council – Cllr Tuthill gave an update on developments at Worcester Royal and 
the ongoing highways work at Carrington Bridge. He confirmed WCC officer would contact Mr Gloster 
regarding proposed cycleway improvements. 

Consultation re proposed one way traffic system – Church Street, Malvern


The matter was discussed. Given the wide range of views expressed, it was decided that councillors 
should respond to this consultation as individuals rather than as a parish council. 


Mr Nash noted that he had reported the dangerous manhole cover on the Hereford Road at Dragons Cross 
on several occasions. He raised concern that the matter had been bounced back and forth between WCC 
Highways and Severn Trent whilst ownership and responsibility were established and despite being noisy 
and dangerous the road surface had still not been repaired.  The Liaison Engineer had visited the site with 
the clerk and Mr Nash and had agreed to follow the matter up. 

The chairman reported that the pole for the VAS on Stocks Lane would cost £90+VAT. Mr Seymour 
proposed this be accepted, Mr Husband seconded and all agreed. 


Cllr Tuthill reported that he still has part of his discretionary fund available. It was suggested that the 
Memorial Hall should apply; Mr Nash to provide him with details.


Mr King noted that the brambles on the verge at Dragons Cross make it very difficult for pedestrians to 
use the path safely. Mr King or Mr Nash to provide Cllr Tuthill with a map showing the exact location so 
that he can pass it on to the Highways Liaison Engineer.


The recent Birmingham Velo was discussed and the suggestion for a Wonderful Worcestershire Ride & 
Ramble noted. To be circulated and added to the agenda for the next parish council meeting.
61/17
Updates on highways matters arising from previous minutes
1) 
Overhanging hedges – Suckley Road, Bank House roundabout, corner of Stocks Lane, junction of Malvern Rd/A4103
The WCC Highways Liaison Engineer has seen the Suckley Road and Stocks Lane hedges and both matters are ongoing. The parish Lengthsman has cut back the hedge at the corner of Malvern Road and A4103. The estates manager of the Bank House has agreed to investigate the overgrown hedge at Bransford roundabout.

2) Speed limits, speeding and VAS data – The data has been passed to the Safer Roads Partnership officer who has requested further analysis. The matter is ongoing.
3) Repainting white village gates – The chairman has asked the Lengthsman to arrange for all the village gates to be repainted and the matter is ongoing.
4) 
Culvert improvement at Chapel Lane – The matter is ongoing.
5)  Chapel Lane – damage to verges. WCC has marked the areas that need to be repaired and the matter is ongoing.
6) Road safety at the Stocks Lane/A4103 junction – There is ongoing concern regarding the dangers facing drivers and pedestrians at this junction. The Highways Liaison Engineer has visited and been shown the restricted view of vehicles approaching from the right, which are hidden in the bend in the road until the last moment. The parish council believes that drivers accelerate quickly when pulling out of Stocks Lane to clear the bend, and in so doing often exceed the 30mph speed limit. The highways engineer has agreed to provide a 30mph sign opposite the turning to reminding drivers of the speed restriction and to arrange for the junction to be inspected. The danger to pedestrians using the narrow footway between the hedge and A4103 was also brought to her attention and she agreed to follow the matter up.
7) Community speed watch scheme – The matter is ongoing. The next step will be for the proposed sites to be assessed by the community speedwatch coordinator.
8) Parking problems in Leigh Sinton – The matter was discussed in the open forum. In recent weeks there have been site meetings with the Highways Liaison Engineer and the officer responsible for parking enforcement in Malvern Hills. The parish council’s concerns regarding parking on the bend on Stocks Lane, around the Old Somers Arms and on Kiln Lane (close to the junction with the Hereford Road) in Leigh Sinton were brought to the attention of both and the MHDC officer noted that without parking restrictions in place, no enforcement can be carried out.  
9) Condition of grass verge following work to Kiln Lane Electricity Sub-Station – the verge appears to be growing back. The matter to be removed from the agenda.
10) Problems caused by inaccurate road closure and diversion notices – Ongoing problems were noted and concern raised that the work is largely carried out by contractors, who often have less local knowledge or concern about inconvenience. It was noted that despite some improvement following Cllr Tuthill’s intervention, important signs are still missed. There is no sign up for the current work in Leigh Sinton.
62/17 Planning

a) To consider and approve the minutes of the planning committee meeting held on 24 October 2017

The minutes were proposed by Mr, seconded by Mr, and approved by all.
b) Updates on ongoing planning matters – none
c) Planning applications 
	L&B 

Ref
	MHDC

Ref
	Application
	Location
	Decision
	Notes

	17/13
	17/01774/RM
	Application of Reserved 

Matters to include siting, 

appearance, massing and scale 

for the erection of 4

open-market houses and 7 

holiday/visitor accommodation 

lets
	The Fold
Bransford CIC

The Fold

Bransford

Worcs

WR6 5JB
	Request for 

further 

information
	See note 1

	17/14
	17/01713/HP
	(Retrospective) Erection of 

garden shed to the front of the
property and the erection of a

covered veranda
	Cherrylea
Leigh

Worcester

WR6 5LD
	Refusal
	Note 2



Note 1 – The parish council questioned the detailed planning permission being sought – in contrast 
to the self-build originally applied for. Whilst the parish council commend the ecological approach 
being taken and the design of the buildings, we are concerned that insufficient parking spaces have 
been provided. We would request further information on the proposed provisions for refuse and 
recycling as the current plans suggest insufficient access for the refuse wagon. We would also 
request further information on how regulations will be met re storage of cycles, provision of 
charging facilities for electric vehicles, provision of disabled spaces and details on the disposal of 
foul water.

Note 2 – The parish council recommend refusal on the grounds that the shed does not comply with the regulation that an outbuilding should not be closer to the public highway than the original house. 
d) Planning decisions received from MHDC – 
17/01520/HP

Willow Cottage, Crowcroft

Extension
Approved

e) Neighbourhood Development Plan update – Mr King reported that he still has a few amendments to make and would report back to the next meeting.
f) Other planning matters
Kiln Lane haul road - Residents of Kiln Lane have contacted the parish council requesting that, in the interests of safety, the haul road providing access to the Kiln Lane development site is retained once building work is complete and the homes occupied in order to minimise additional traffic using the existing access onto the Hereford Road. Mr Sharp had written back agreeing that this was also the view of the parish council, but that the landowner would only be prepared to install a permanent road there if they were granted planning consent for a further 70 homes on the adjacent site, which the residents of Leigh Sinton had strongly opposed. The matter was discussed and it was agreed it should be on the agenda for the next meeting and local residents invited to speak in the open forum before deciding how to progress.
Bear & Ragged Staff – Proposed development at the Bear & Ragged Staff is going to the NADC in December. The pub is well used by local residents, including the British Legion, but falls within the parish of Powick for planning purposes.

Bransford footpath diversion – The footpath by the Bank House Bowling Green has been closed for 6 months to allow building works and it was noted that the parish council had not been informed and concern was raised regarding the safety of the diversion route. Following the intervention of the chairman the developers have provided a safe temporary route for the footpath.
The planning section completed, Mr Sharp resumed the role of chair.

63/17
 Updates on matters arising in previous minutes


a) Ideas for the use of red telephone box, Somers Close – Following a call for suggestions in The Sphere, a resident had contacted the clerk to support the idea of a lending library and offering books to get it started. All were in favour and the chairman agreed to contact the resident to thank her and make arrangements to start the project.
b) Damaged footway on corner of Sherridge Road – Highways have decided that the area should be a grass verge, rather than part of the highway, and will not be taking any action. The matter to be removed from the agenda.
Mr Porter reported that the footway between Suffield Close and the school is uneven and needs attention; also, the stretch between the layby in Bransford and the entrance to The Fold.  The clerk to report on the WCC hub.
c) Jubilee Garden maintenance

Following additional weeding and tidying, the garden is looking a lot neater. It was decided that the contracts for outdoor area maintenance should be reviewed for the coming financial year. New bark is also needed.

d) Community Awards nominations

Valda Kane and Geoff Wright had both been nominated, but unfortunately neither had been successful. On behalf of the parish council, the chairman expressed gratitude to both Valda and Geoff for their long service to the local community.

e) Refurbishment of Bransford play corner

The matter is ongoing. The s106 funds will become available once the first house on the development is occupied, which will probably be at least a year after the infrastructure has been completed.

f) Dust and debris on A4103 from Pencroft wagons, Guinness Park Farm – see item 67/17
64/17
To consider the budget and precept for 2018/19
i) Financial information for the year to date and projections to the end of the year and for 2018/19 were circulated and discussed. Mr Seymour proposed the budget be accepted, Mr Hawkins seconded and it was agreed unanimously.

ii) Based on the budget information circulated Mr Seymour proposed a precept of £19,600 be requested, Mr Gloster seconded and it was agreed unanimously.

65/17
Requests for grant funding
i) 1st Leigh Brownies. 1st Leigh Brownies had submitted a request for £500 to assist the group in attending a residential trip to PGL Liddington in 2018. Mr Jones proposed the request be accepted, Mr Seymour seconded and it was agreed unanimously.

ii) Leigh & Bransford Memorial Hall. The trustees of the Memorial Hall had written to confirm that after much consideration, an air source heat pump system had been selected as the most appropriate new heating system. The total budget required for the work is £29,000, of which £20,400 could currently be covered by hall funds and grants. Following the Parish Council’s earlier agreement to underwrite the cost of the hall heating system, the Trustees requested a grant of up to £9000 to cover the shortfall. Following discussion, it was agreed that given the size of the grant requested, and the fact that the request had been received too late to be included in the published agenda, that the matter should be carried forward to the next parish council meeting.
66/17
Boundary fences and hedges – Bransford play area

The chairman reported that the resident living beside the play area had written regarding the poor state of the fence and boundary hedges. The parish council’s responsibility for the boundaries was confirmed and after inspecting the area with the clerk it was decided that the fence needs to be replaced and the hedging cut back and properly maintained. The chairman agreed to produce a specification for the required work, to be agreed by the parish council, and then put out to at least three local contractors for quotes.

He noted that the original intention had been to install goals, but it was agreed that this might result in nuisance to neighbouring residents and that any suggestion should be approved by neighbours before going ahead.

67/17
Planning enforcement enquiry – Pencroft

Mr Porter had reported the appearance of a new building in the Pencroft area of Guiness Park Farm and requested that planning consent for this and any change of use be investigated. He also noted debris and grit on the road outside Guiness Park Farm, expressing concern that accumulation in gutters would result in blocked drains. The matter was referred to the WCC Monitoring and Enforcement Officer who reported that there are no conditions attached to the extant permission that require wheel washing and at the time of his visit there was no sign of mud or debris on the road. The clerk to forward his response to Mr Porter. 
68/17
Dangerous inspection cover – A4103 Dragon’s Cross


Discussed earlier in the meeting under item 60/17

69/17
PAYE – change to method of payment


HMRC has notified the council that from December it will no longer be possible to make payments at the Post Office. Mr Seymour proposed a direct debit be set up to cover the payment, Mr Hawkins seconded and it was agreed unanimously. 

70/17

Finance

a) Accounts paid
Black Pear Garden Services

Grass cutting – September
£44.00
R Wilks



Lengthsman – September
£230.40

J Barker



Clerk – October


£730.83

Black Pear Garden Services

Grass/hedge/weeding

£192.00
b) Accounts passed for payment

James Monk Design


Domain renewal

£12.00
L&B Memorial Hall


Hall hire Feb – Dec 2017
£226.80

Viking



Office supplies


£95.26

Grant Thornton


Annual return 2017

£240.00

R Wilks



Lengthsman – October

£201.60

J Barker



Clerk – November

£744.03


Payments proposed by Mr Jones, seconded by Mr Seymour and approved unanimously. 


b)  Bank balances 

Current account
(at 31.10.2017)





£36,276.34



Savings account
(at 31.10.2017)





£4,876.68

It was noted that the savings account no longer accrues any interest. Mr Gloster proposed it be closed, Mr Seymour seconded and it was agreed unanimously. 

71/17   Reports of committees and working groups –None
72/17
Councillors reports and items for future consideration


Clewer Croft Tree cutting – It was reported that Cala had entered a private garden and cut back a tree 
subject to a preservation order whilst the owners were away on holiday. The residents had complained to 
MHDC who had said it was their responsibility for letting Cala do it. It was suggested that the residents 
write back to MHDC to ensure they understand the circumstances.

73/17
Date and time of next meeting 



Planning Committee Meeting – Tuesday 19 December 2017 (if required)

Parish Council Meeting – Tuesday 23 January 2018

Both 7.00pm at Leigh & Bransford Memorial Hall.


Chairman.............................................

Date..................................................
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